
CHARTRIDGE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 10th March 2021 at 8pm online on the Zoom platform.
Present:  Councillors, Juliet Davies (Chair), Tim Corvin, Joan Lherbier, Paul Wright, Lee Kemp, Derek Keen, Ellie White, Peter Jones
In attendance:  Mr B Damerell (Clerk), Councillor Birchley, and twelve members of the public
	
	
	ACTION

	1.
	Apologies

Received from Cllr MacBean

	

	2.
	Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 27th January 2021
The minutes were agreed as a correct record of the meeting held on 27th January 2021

	

	3.
	Declarations of interest

Cllr Jones declared an interest for the Planning Application PL/21/0290/FA - 388 Chartridge Lane. Cllr Davies & Kemp declared an interest in Planning Application PL/21/0449/FA - 2 Pednor Cottages

	

	4.
	Notification of Any Other Urgent Business

· Election
	

	5.
	Questions from members of the public
· None
	

	6.
	Update from County Councillors
· Spent time checking the roads and have reported many including Little Hundreds Lane and Herbert’s Hole including the fallen tree, which has been reported by residents and Cllrs. Cllr Birchley to chase again. At the Village Forum, Transport for Bucks went through several items and £4 Million was approved for repairs, including removing grit from gulley’s £2 Million capital and £2m from revenue). 

· Life expectancy in the parish is 88 years, which is an improvement from 100 years which was 55.

· Cllr Keen asked about Asheridge, Braidwood, near the new build, the road is state of heavy disrepair. Also, the road near Asheridge Bottom is also not in a good state.

· Cllr Booth – asked about Cogdell’s Lane. None of the mess accrued by the pothole filling has been removed and the potholes put in have already started to deteriorate
	

	7.
	Matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 27th January 2021 (not otherwise on the agenda): 

· None
	

	
	Matters for Discussion

a. The Blue Ball planning application – A Member of Asheridge spoke regarding the neutral decision by the Parish Council. The concerns relating particularly to the aspect of the area being in an Area of Natural Beauty and a Green Belt area. Another resident from Asheridge spoke in favour of the application due to the necessary financial injection this would bring to Pub in order to keep this in business. This would also have a potential knock on effect on house prices and desirability for new people to live. Cllr Jones outlined the reasons for the Parish Council’s neutral stance stating that at the time councillors took the view that it was important to support local businesses especially during a pandemic. The Parish Council took a vote as to whether they should change the original decision. The Councillors unanimously voted to keep the decision as originally stated.

b. Community Board / Village Forum – Rosie from Transport for Bucks spoke about the action that will be taken over the roads. There was also a project discussed using volunteers in the community, whereby the volunteers learn on the job, carrying out the tasks required while affording them experience in the skill.

c. Lockdown/Coronet WhatsApp group – Cllr Jones updated that the Village resident association has taken over the communication for Chartridge. It has expanded to include dog walking. Following the success of the pantomime a play will also be on Zoom in April 2021.

d. Roads / Fly Tipping – Cllr White stated that there has been a recent increase in fly tipping in the Parish. Is there a forum whereby residents could put forward trusted workmen to try and limit the number of illegal tipping’s. The Parish Council asked Cllr Birchley if the mobile camera mentioned at the Village Forum could be used in the parish.

e. Speeding through the village – Cllr Wright will put up the MvAS in the next few days. The speed watch iniative has been put on hold due to the pandemic, but is in the process of being re-established.

f. Franklin Field – Cllr Jones has had no real reply from Bucks Council on the transfer of the field to the Parish Council. Cllr Booth asked if a skip could be funded to remove the debris left by Chesham Cricket club. He also suggested having a survey of villagers’ feelings about renovating or demolishing the pavilion. Cllr Jones confirmed that the Chartridge Sports Club had approximately £8,000 in the account, after which there is currently limited income possibilities. It was suggested that a sub-committee be formed to establish whether there would be any interest in anyone as well as establishing an independent valuation of the renovation and demolition. The Parish Council agreed in principle 
g. Grass Cutting / Mowing – The Parish Council agreed to use Martin Field again
h. Web site – The Parish Council resolved to agree to the cost of £9.99/ month for the website domain host and linking the email address to the website.
i. Parish Sustainability – Cllr Corvin is joining the Chesham Town Sustainability Group which may benefit by linking the PC to help start the initiative in the Parish. Cllr Corvin to update on the Chesham Town Sustainability Group meeting.

j. Superfast Broadband – Cllr Corvin contacted the Village Hall Association leading an initiative to apply for Gigabit broadband. They are looking to ask residents and Asheridge to sign up to the initiative to have Gigabit broadband.
k. Future Neighbourhood plan – The Parish Council agreed to contact the neighbouring parishes in order to submit suggestions for the neighbourhood plan as a unit.

	

	
	Planning

Decisions for noting

Case Number

Property

Proposal

PC Comments

Status

PL/20/3833/VRC PL/20/3936/CONDA PL/20/3935/VRC
Saxeway, Chartridge
Variations to and approval of conditions concerning previous permission for 9 dwellings
Neutral
3833- withdrawn 3935-conditional permission 3936-withdrawn
PL/20/3959/FA
Grange Farm Barn, Chartridge
Outbuilding, pergola, sunken spa pool surrounded by a glass balustrade
Neutral
Conditional Permission
PL/20/4071/FA PL/20/4072/HB
Chouans Barn, Hawridge Lane, Bellingdon
Listed Building consent for single storey side extension, replacement of window with glazed door and change to existing glazed door.
Neutral but noting neighbour concerns
Not Yet Decided
PL/20/4209/FA

Field Cottage, Buslins Lane

Part conversion of detached garage on ground floor including loft conversion and dormers

Neutral

Conditional permission

PL/20/4286/SA

White House Farm, Fullers Hill

Certificate of lawfulness for proposed single storey rear extension and front porch.

Neutral

Certificate issued

PL/20/4331/CONDA

Saxeway, Chartridge

Variations to and approval of conditions concerning previous permission for 9 dwellings

Neutral

Withdrawn

PL/20/4401/FA
Land adjacent to Field Cottage, Buslins Lane
Erection of detached dwelling, garage, bin/cycle store and fence following demolition of existing structure and fencing
Object: GB, AONB, access on Bridleway.
Not yet decided
PL/21/009/FA
Bellingdon End Farm
Conversion and extension of existing stables to create 2 two-bedroom dwellings together with provision for parking, landscaping etc.
Neutral
Not yet decided

	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	New applications considered

The Parish Council considered the following applications and, where applicable, AGREED comments for submission to Bucks Council:

Case Number

Property

Proposal

PC Decision

PC Comments

PL/21/0240/FA
Braidwood Stables, Asheridge
Horse field shelter
Neutral
PL/21/0290/FA
388 Chartridge Lane
Hip to gable roof extension, rear dormer window and front rooflights to facilitate a loft conversion and single storey rear extension
Neutral
PL/21/0369/FA
333 Chartridge Lane
Demolition of garage and erection of part two storey/part first floor side extension, single storey rear extension and provision of hardstanding to front of property for car parking
Neutral
PL/21/0423/FA
343 Chartridge Lane
Demolition of existing garage, side extension, single storey lower ground floor rear extension and renovation, new porch extension and windows to front elevation and erection of a new detached garage to front of driveway, etc
Neutral
The PC requests that the Laurel Hedge be retained
PL/21/0449/FA
2 Pednor Cottage, Pednor
Single storey detached outbuilding
Object
The Parish Council expresses concern over the size of the Outbuilding as well as concerns about access during construction and once construction is complete.
PL/21/0450/FA
Bolt Hole Farm, Chartridge
Change of use of land from agricultural to equestrian, erection of stable block and construction of a menage (sic!)
Neutral
PL/21/0837/FA
3 Bloomfield Cottages, Bellingdon
Part two, part single-storey rear extension, first floor side extension and the addition of rooflights to front elevation
Neutral (Provisional)

	

	
	
	

	
	Appeals

Case Number

Property

Proposal

PC Decision

PC Comments


	

	
	Any other planning matters

· None

	

	9.
	Finance
	

	(a)
(b)

	Budget monitoring 2020/21

The finances up to 28 February 2021 were distributed and confirmed by all present. 

Bank balances: 28 February 2021
Lloyds Treasurer: £14,489.51.
Savings Account: £226.30
New invoices for payment 
The following payments were agreed, and cheques signed:
· DCK Payroll - £186.00 – Cheque 956

· Tree Cutting - £1,150 – Cheque 958

· Clerk Salary - £486.80 – Cheque 959
· HMRC - £5.40 – Cheque 960
· Clerk Home Working Allowance - £27.78 – Cheque 961
· Martin Field (Play Area Cutting) - £300 – Cheque 962

· Chesham Cricket Club (Franklin Field Grass Cutting) - £1,440 – Cheque 963

· Clerk Salary - £486.80 – Cheque 964

· HMRC - £5.40 – Cheque 965

· Clerk Home Working Allowance - £27.78 – Cheque 966

· DCK Payroll - £30.00 – Cheque 967

· Chiltern Food Bank (Donation) - £260 – Cheque 968
	

	10.


	Any other business

· Elections 2021 – The clerk confirmed that the nomination forms had been received. The notice of elections will be put up on the 22 March and nomination forms will have to be hand delivered to the Council Offices in Amersham by 4pm on the 8 April 2021.
· A member of the public raised concerns on the level of service from Bucks Council, in regard of their attempts to make contact over a planning issue. The attempt to question the Due Diligence being carried out and the information being used to make decisions has largely been ignored. Cllr Jones suggested putting the concerns in an email to him and to Cllr Birchley. These could then be followed up with the planning department. 
· Following his decision to retire after the next elections, the Parish Council wanted to formally acknowledge and thank Cllr Jones for all that he has done for the Parish Council over the 15 years he has been on the Council. All Councillors agreed he would be sorely missed and wished him all the best in his retirement.
Date of next meeting

Wednesday 10 May 2021 at 8pm online meeting

	



There being no further business, the Chair declared the meeting closed at 10.00pm
Signed ………………………………………………………………………                   Date ……………………………………….
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